Safety and Fairness for Afghans under the Special Immigrant Visa Program

Chelsea Estevez

Background

On June 4, both Republican and Democratic lawmakers¹ and a group of over 70 NGOs,² including the U.S. Committee for Refugees and Immigrants (USCRI), sent letters to President Biden urging him to protect U.S.-affiliated Afghans in the wake of U.S. troop withdrawal. Currently, around 18,000 Afghan nationals who have provided service to the U.S. government, and an additional 53,000 of their family members, are stuck in limbo in the special immigrant visa pipeline. The U.S. has an obligation to assist these Afghan allies immediately before they are subjected to Taliban violence. This document provides background and details on the current status of the Afghan Special Immigrant Visa Program.

What is the Special Immigrant Visa for Afghans Program?

In 2009, Congress passed the Afghan Allies Protection Act (AAPA). The President signed the AAPA into law on March 11, 2009.³ Section 602(b) of the AAPA created a Special Immigrant Visa (SIV) for Afghans who have worked for at least one year as translators or interpreters, or who were employed on behalf of the U.S. government in Afghanistan, and whose lives are in danger due to their service to the U.S. government.⁴ Once issued Special Immigrant Visas, these U.S.-affiliated Afghan nationals can apply for admission to resettle in the U.S.

The Special Immigrant Visa for Afghans operates separately from the U.S. Refugee Admissions Program (USRAP), but SIV recipients are offered the benefits and resources of the USRAP. From January 2017 until December 2019, former President Trump signed several Executive Orders that temporarily halted the USRAP Program and mandated additional security checks.⁵ In 2017, Congress also signed an updated National Defense Authorization Act (NDAA), which narrowed the eligibility for the Special Immigrant Visa Program to only include Afghans who served as interpreters or translators and who performed "sensitive and trusted activities."⁶ This narrowing of the criteria of eligibility led to numerous refusals of Afghans, whose lives were still threatened, and who would have otherwise been qualified had they applied in a previous year. These additional bureaucratic roadblocks put in place during the Trump administration created a surge in visa processing time and a stark decline in the number of visa issuances.⁷ This language was repealed in the NDAA of 2020, broadening the eligibility once again to meet the standards of the original 2009 AAPA.

What are the steps Afghan Nationals need to take to apply for this program?

The application for a Special Immigrant Visa is lengthy. It involves a background check and appropriate screening by several federal agencies.⁸ Please find the steps listed in the infographic.⁹



Once these steps are complete, the International Organization for Migration books the travelers' flights.

At each of these stages, various federal agencies, including U.S. and international intelligence and law enforcement, are involved in extensive vetting and rounds of security checks on each applicant. Given this, no SIV applicant has ever been found to be a security or criminal threat. The SIV program is the gold standard when it comes to extreme vetting of individuals, according to Mitch McConnell's Security Advisor.

For more details, visit www.refugees.org

At each of these stages, various federal agencies, including U.S. and international intelligence and law enforcement, are involved in extensive vetting and rounds of security checks on each applicant.¹⁰ Given this, no SIV applicant has ever been found to be a security or criminal threat.¹¹ The SIV Program is the gold standard when it comes to extreme vetting of individuals, according to Mitch McConnell's Security Advisor.¹² SIV applicants are heavily screened to ensure they do not pose a threat to national security before receiving a visa.

How long does it take to process a Special Immigrant Visa for Afghans?

Each step varies in processing time. Congress mandates the State Department issue a Special Immigrant Visa within nine months given undue hardship.¹³ However, in reality, processing can take an average of two to five years.¹⁴ Low staffing and high caseload volume, in addition to rigorous background checks with interagency partners, are to blame for these lengthy processing times and the resulting backlog of applicants.

The State Department issues a quarterly report to provide the official numbers of the backlog in Special Immigrant Visa cases for Afghans. As of December 31, 2020, according to these reports, there were 14,975 applications pending.¹⁵ Secretary Blinken, however, in the House of Representatives Committee on Foreign Affairs Hearing on June 7, which covered the State Department's Foreign Policy Strategy and Fiscal Year 2022 Budget Request, stated that there were about 18,000 applicants pending: 9,000 in the pipeline and another 9,000 who had not yet applied.¹⁶ During this hearing, Secretary Blinken also stated that another quarterly report was forthcoming, but no report covering 2021 backlog numbers has been released to date.

What is the current State Department stance?

On May 27, 2021, the U.S. Embassy in Kabul issued a statement expressing its commitment to supporting a peaceful and stable Afghanistan post-withdrawal. The statement noted the importance of expediting the SIV Program for Afghans who have assisted the U.S. and stated that the State Department approved additional embassy staffing to help work on the SIV application backlog.

Ambassador Ross Wilson, U.S. Charge d'Affaires, commented on the Program, "Afghans who work or have worked for the U.S. are not and will not be forgotten. For their unwavering service, we will remain dedicated to them, and the priority my colleagues and I attach to SIV applications reflects that. We are also working to further our security, political, and economic engagement here and support for Afghanistan that will write a new chapter in our relations. Through decades of close ties, the U.S.-Afghan partnership will endure."¹⁷

President Biden also signed an Executive Order on February 4, urging the federal government to deal with delays in the SIV Program.¹⁸

However, many Congressional representatives and advocacy organizations nation-wide are saying these actions are not enough.

On June 4, a bipartisan group of lawmakers released a letter urging President Biden to immediately evacuate the thousands of Afghans who worked with the U.S. government. Representative Seth Molten (D-MA) wrote that they were "increasingly concerned that the administration has not yet mobilized the Pentagon to help protect Afghan allies. The State Department's current plan to approve Special Immigrant Visas allowing thousands of Afghans to enter the U.S. is moving too slowly to avert the coming crisis." ¹⁹

During the House of Representatives Committee on Foreign Affairs Hearing on the State Department's Foreign Policy Strategy and Fiscal Year 2022 Budget Request, Senator McCaul (R-TX) stressed the necessity of evacuating Afghan SIV applicants to another country while their visa processing continues. Secretary Blinken did not respond directly to the question regarding evacuation, but he stated that staff are being added to the offices in D.C. with the goal of clearing the backlog at a rate of 1,000 cases per month.²⁰

SIV Processing while in Guam: The "Guam Option"

Given the time it takes for Afghans to be issued Special Immigrant Visas, an increasing number of lawmakers are calling for the "Guam Option."²¹ This operation would involve a full-scale evacuation of the more than 70,000 Afghan nationals who are eligible for Special Immigrant Visas to Guam, a U.S. territory, while their visa processing continues. Many argue that this option will help save these Afghan nationals from the immediate threats they face.²² This option allows for applicants to wait in a safe place to ensure their protection while allowing the Department of State time to continue processing their visas.

Defense Secretary Lloyd Austin directed the Department of Defense U.S. Central Command, General Frank McKenzie, to start mobilizing resources for this evacuation option.²³ Although the Department of Defense is not engaged in advocacy, this proactive move signals their stance on the issue. Governor Lou Leon Guerrero of Guam stated that she supports hosting the evacuees and stands ready to work with the Department on this process.²⁴ Guam Congressman Michael San Nicolas notified President Biden in a joint letter that Afghans who helped the U.S. are welcome in Guam.²⁵

Historical precedent exists for the Guam Option. In 1996, Guam temporarily housed over 2,000 Kurds who assisted the U.S. in Northern Iraq. The U.S. government deemed these refugees as asylum seekers under U.S.

immigration law. They were considered as entering Guam on "parole" without visas.²⁶ In 1975, between 90,000-130,000 Southeast Asian refugees were evacuated to Guam after the fall of Saigon, before eventually resettling in the U.S.²⁷ There is also hope that temporarily placing Afghan SIV applicants in Guam could create jobs and bring much-needed revenue to the island.²⁸

The State Department, however, is worried about causing panic through large-scale evacuations to Guam, but advocates point out that the danger of failing to immediately evacuate these applicants is worse.²⁹ Once U.S. forces leave Afghanistan, there is a possibility that commercial flights will not be able to fly in or out. Air evacuation by military forces may not be possible after a few weeks, increasing the urgency of the Guam Option. It is important to note that the vetting process would not be affected if these Afghan nationals are evacuated.³⁰

Why is the Special Immigrant Visa Program for Afghans important?

Since 2002, the U.S. has worked with countless Afghan nationals who have served as interpreters, translators, cultural advisors, security guards, drivers, and more. These allies have saved American lives. The Biden administration's withdrawal of U.S. forces from Afghanistan puts the lives of at least 18,000 Afghan nationals, as well as over 53,000 accompanying family members, at risk. The Taliban has targeted Afghans who have assisted the U.S. in the past.³¹ The U.S. made a commitment to Afghan nationals who are now targeted because of their work with the U.S. government. Not only is following through on their visa cases the right thing to do, but failure to do so could damage U.S. credibility and hinder the ability of the U.S. government to recruit foreign nationals to work with the U.S. in the future.³² The U.S. will continue to need the assistance of others to adequately defend our interests abroad. As such, it is vital that we keep our promises and never abandon our allies.³³

USCRI Advisory

For the safety of our Afghan allies, the fair adjudication of immigration applications for relief, and the U.S. government's credibility in keeping its promises, USCRI recommends:

(1) Evacuation of Afghan nationals who are in the SIV pipeline to Guam while their cases undergo processing; and

(2) Efficient processing of over 18,000 Afghan Special Immigrant Visas; and

(3) Reconsideration of visa applications that were denied from 2016-2019.

References

¹ Letter from Representative Seth Moulton and Representative Jason Crow.

https://moulton.house.gov/imo/media/doc/MOULTON%20AFGHANISTAN%20IATF%20LETTER%20TO%20POT US_FINAL%20UPDATE.pdf.

² Humanitarian Organizations Letter Supporting Afghan Allies. <u>https://www.lirs.org/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2021/06/FINAL_Humanitarian-Orgs-Letter-Supporting-Afghan-SIVs-and-Evacuation_4-JUN-</u> <u>2021.pdf.</u>

³ *Chapter 9 - Certain Afghan Nationals* | *USCIS*. 14 May 2021, <u>https://www.uscis.gov/policy-manual/volume-6-part-h-chapter-9</u>.

⁴ Vets for American Ideals Afghan Special Immigrant Visa Program Fact Sheet. October 2020. <u>https://www.vfai.org/sites/default/files/blogs/VFAI-Afghan-SIV-Fact-Sheet%20_Oct%202020_AA-JQ-AA-JQ.pdf</u>

⁵ "Protecting the Nation From Foreign Terrorist Entry Into the United States." *Federal Register*, 1 Feb. 2017, <u>https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2017/02/01/2017-02281/protecting-the-nation-from-foreign-terrorist-entry-into-the-united-states</u>.

⁶ National Defense Authorization Act Fiscal Year 2017. Section 1214. Page 481. <u>https://www.congress.gov/114/plaws/publ328/PLAW-114publ328.pdf</u>.

⁷ Alvarez, Priscilla. "How Much More Merit Do You Need Than Saving American Lives?" *The Atlantic*, 25 July 2018, <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2018/07/trump-immigration-crackdown-visas/565949/</u>.
⁸ Chapter 9 - Certain Afghan Nationals | USCIS. 14 May 2021, <u>https://www.uscis.gov/policy-manual/volume-6-part-h-chapter-9</u>.

⁹ Special Immigrant Visas for Afghans - Who Were Employed by/on Behalf of the U.S. Government. https://travel.state.gov/content/travel/en/us-visas/immigrate/special-immg-visa-afghans-employed-usgov.html#step2.

¹⁰ Vets for American Ideals Afghan Special Immigrant Visa Program Fact Sheet. October 2020.

https://www.vfai.org/sites/default/files/blogs/VFAI-Afghan-SIV-Fact-Sheet%20_Oct%202020_AA-JQ-AA-JQ.pdf.

¹¹ Matt Zeller, Lutheran Immigration and Refugee Service Panel: "Our Call to Care: More than Allies." June 8, 2021. <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ch3545NyqSY</u>.

¹² Matt Zeller, Lutheran Immigration and Refugee Service Panel: "Our Call to Care: More than Allies." June 8, 2021. <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ch3545NyqSY</u>.

¹³ Afghan Allies Protection Act of 2009. Page 6. <u>https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/COMPS-13206/pdf/COMPS-13206.pdf.</u>

¹⁴ Joint Department of State/Department of Homeland Security Report: Status of the Afghan Special Immigrant Visa Program. January 2021. <u>https://travel.state.gov/content/dam/visas/SIVs/Afghan-Public-Quarterly-Report-Q1-Jan-2021.pdf</u>.

¹⁵ The quarterly report issued by the State Department in January 2021 estimated total U.S. government processing time of special immigrant visas for Afghans as 996 calendar days. This report stated that certain applicants may take this long because they are typically held up in COM review or administrative processing. Info found at: Joint Department of State/Department of Homeland Security Report: Status of the Afghan Special Immigrant Visa Program. January 2021.

https://travel.state.gov/content/dam/visas/SIVs/Afghan-Public-Quarterly-Report-Q1-Jan-2021.pdf.

¹⁶ The State Department's Foreign Policy Strategy and FY22 Budget Request. June 7, 2021. <u>https://foreignaffairs.house.gov/hearings?ID=36872A2C-3652-4F0E-B9AE-71B8AA9858E4</u> (Minute 24:30)

¹⁷ "U.S. Embassy Prioritizes Special Immigrant Visas." *U.S. Embassy in Afghanistan*, 27 May 2021, <u>https://af.usembassy.gov/u-s-embassy-prioritizes-special-immigrant-visas/</u>.

¹⁸ "Executive Order on Rebuilding and Enhancing Programs to Resettle Refugees and Planning for the Impact of Climate Change on Migration." *The White House*, 5 Feb. 2021, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-</u>

<u>room/presidential-actions/2021/02/04/executive-order-on-rebuilding-and-enhancing-programs-to-resettle-</u> <u>refugees-and-planning-for-the-impact-of-climate-change-on-migration/</u>.

¹⁹ Seligman, Lara. "Lawmakers Urge Biden to Evacuate Afghan Allies 'Immediately." *POLITICO*, <u>https://www.politico.com/news/2021/06/04/lawmakers-urge-biden-to-evacuate-afghan-allies-immediately-491899</u>.

²⁰ The State Department's Foreign Policy Strategy and FY22 Budget Request. June 7, 2021. <u>https://foreignaffairs.house.gov/hearings?ID=36872A2C-3652-4F0E-B9AE-71B8AA9858E4</u> (Minute 24:30)

²¹ "Guam or Bust': America's Helpers May Need a Halfway Destination as Afghanistan Pullout Nears." *Defense One*, <u>https://www.defenseone.com/policy/2021/05/guam-or-bust-americas-helpers-may-need-halfway-</u> <u>destination-afghanistan-pullout-nears/174179/</u>.

²² Seligman, Lara. "Lawmakers Urge Biden to Evacuate Afghan Allies 'Immediately." *POLITICO*, <u>https://www.politico.com/news/2021/06/04/lawmakers-urge-biden-to-evacuate-afghan-allies-immediately-491899</u>.

²³ "Austin Asks Top General For 'Options' to Evacuate Afghans." Defense One,

https://www.defenseone.com/threats/2021/06/austin-asks-top-general-options-evacuate-afghans/174457/.

²⁴ Post, Haidee Eugenio Gilbert and Phill Leon Guerrero I. The Guam Daily. "Guam 'will Support' Hosting Afghan Evacuees, If Needed." *The Guam Daily Post*, <u>https://www.postguam.com/news/local/guam-will-support-hosting-afghan-evacuees-if-needed/article_9012332c-c2a8-11eb-8123-57dfff6e0d15.html</u>.

²⁵ Center, Pacific News. "San Nicolas Supports Using Guam as Staging Area for Afghan Evacuees." *PNC News First*, 5 June 2021, <u>https://www.pncguam.com/san-nicolas-supports-using-guam-as-staging-area-for-afghan-evacuees/</u>.

²⁶ "From War to Paradise: Kurdish Refugees Began New Lives in Operation Pacific Haven." *Pacific Daily News*, <u>https://www.guampdn.com/story/news/local/2020/11/28/operation-pacific-haven-kurdish-refugees-guam-immigrants/6445183002/</u>.

²⁷ Operation New Life. <u>https://history.army.mil/art/a&i/guam.htm</u>.

²⁸ Matt Zeller, Lutheran Immigration and Refugee Service Panel: "Our Call to Care: More than Allies." June 8, 2021. <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ch3545NyqSY</u>.

²⁹ "Guam or Bust': America's Helpers May Need a Halfway Destination as Afghanistan Pullout Nears." *Defense One*, <u>https://www.defenseone.com/policy/2021/05/guam-or-bust-americas-helpers-may-need-halfway-</u> <u>destination-afghanistan-pullout-nears/174179/</u>.

³⁰ Matt Zeller, Lutheran Immigration and Refugee Service Panel: "Our Call to Care: More than Allies." June 8, 2021. <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ch3545NyqSY</u>.

³¹ "No One Left." No One Left Behind - Non-Profit, <u>https://nooneleft.org/</u>.

³² Krish O'Mara Vignarajah, Lutheran Immigration and Refugee Service Panel: "Our Call to Care: More than Allies." June 8, 2021. <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ch3545NyqSY</u>.

³³ Special Immigrant Visa: Call for Cooperative Action. April 2021. <u>http://trumancenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/Truman-Center-SIV-Report.pdf</u>.

2231 Crystal Drive, Suite 350, Arlington, VA 22202 (refugees.org

